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10 October  2008 
 
Dear consultee 
 
PROPOSAL TO DEVELOP AN ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND 
ACCOUNTABILITY FORUM FOR ADULT SURVIVORS OF 
CHILDHOOD ABUSE 
 
The attached paper has been developed with the National Reference Group, set up 
to implement the  recommendations of SurvivorScotland, and takes account of their 
input. It  is principally intended for adult survivors of childhood abuse, particularly 
those who were abused in care settings and marks the beginning of a debate about 
the possibility of creating a forum which some survivors may welcome and could 
benefit from. Families, residential staff and a wide range of other professionals in the 
field will also have an interest.  
 
For survivors, it could offer an opportunity to be heard and acknowledged by Scottish 
society as a whole and to contribute to further improving the care provided for 
children in care settings. For institutions, it may be an opportunity to move on from 
the past by ensuring that a children’s rights approach is embedded in their culture 
and behaviours. 
 
The paper provides summaries of the key elements of some similar approaches from 
across the Globe, to stimulate thinking about what might work in a Scottish context. 
That is not to say that any of these approaches is seen as ideal, not least because 
some models are responses to political unrest and to mistreatment of individuals 
who were detained in adult psychiatric settings. Nevertheless, these examples are 
included because some of the underpinning values and principles may be helpful. 
 
It is not a conventional consultation, in that, rather than asking a series of questions, 
collating the responses and using them as the vehicle for making recommendations 
to Ministers about future policy, this part of the consultation will be followed with a 
series of meetings with individuals and groups to explore whether such an approach 
should be developed or not. It is also appreciated that not all survivors feel able to 
express their views, so ideas on how best to reach and work with individual survivors 
who may not be part of organised groups would be very welcome to ensure that any 
survivors who want to express a view are encouraged to do so.  
 
The paper does not go into detail because the Scottish Government is keen to know 
your views on whether such an approach should be adopted and if so, what the 
remit, processes and outcomes should be.  
 



 

 

We would be grateful if you could respond to the attached by 16 January 2009.  
Please indicate clearly in your response which paragraphs you are 
commenting on, as this will help our analysis of the responses received. 
 
Thank you in advance for your contribution to this important discussion.   
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
JEAN MACLELLAN 



St Andrew’s House, Regent Road, Edinburgh  EH1 3DG 
www.scotland.gov.uk abcde abc a  
 

1

 
DEVELOPING AN ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND ACCOUNTABILITY FORUM 
FOR ADULT SURVIVORS OF CHILDHOOD ABUSE –A DISCUSSION 
PAPER 
 
Background 
 
During a business debate in Parliament on 7 February 2008, Scottish Ministers 
announced their commitment to the scoping of a Scottish Truth and 
Reconciliation forum (currently re-named as an Acknowledgement and 
Accountability Forum), initially to address issues for adults who had suffered 
childhood abuse whilst in care.  The parliamentary statement also set out the 
progress being made by the Scottish Government to improve the support that is 
available for survivors of in care and institutional abuse, and re-emphasised a 
collective determination to work closely with its partners to achieve real change.  
 
Plans were unveiled in the parliamentary statement for a national service 
framework to support survivors of historic in care abuse, improvements to the 
residential child care system (including better staff training and development), 
and a review of the law to address shortcomings in public records held on 
children in care.  The specific remit of the joint Scottish Government and 
Glasgow City Council Inquiry into abuse at Kerelaw residential school was also 
detailed. 
 
All of this work is underpinned by the National Strategy for Adult Survivors of 
Childhood Sexual Abuse, SurvivorScotland, www.survivorscotland.org.uk, 
which seeks to address the effects, particularly of sexual abuse, while 
recognising that this often also encompasses a range of other forms of abuse.  
Its remit covers historical abuse, and it aims to enhance the health and 
wellbeing of survivors through improved self-care, community, primary and 
tertiary care.  
 
This paper has been developed with the National Reference Group, set up to 
implement the recommendations of SurvivorScotland.  Members include those 
who are adult survivors, and their views and experiences are invaluable in 
informing implementation of the strategy.  Discussion has indicated that the title 
‘Acknowledgement and Accountability’ may be a more accurate reflection of 
what is needed of any forum, although other suggestions are welcome.  
 
Why is such an approach being considered for survivors in Scotland? 
 
It is needed to acknowledge the pain experienced by survivors and to give 
some of them the opportunity to recount those experiences in order to secure 
public recognition and to assist, where possible, with their own individual 
recovery.  Such an approach could also be useful in ensuring that some 

http://www.survivorscotland.org.uk/�
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survivors receive practical help to assist them to recover as far as they are 
able, given the unique nature of each person’s experience and response. 
 
Recognition of the abuse of looked after children whilst in care has certainly 
increased since the 1990s as a result of the many large scale investigations 
and inquiries that have taken place. In his statement of 1st December 2004 the 
then First Minister gave a sincere and full apology on behalf of the people of 
Scotland to those who were subject to such abuse and neglect; who did not 
receive the level of love, care and support that they deserved and who have 
coped with that burden all of their lives.  Most recently Tom Shaw’s report has 
been instrumental in enabling understanding of the scale of the problem and 
the effects this has had on in-care survivors.  This report can be found at 
http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2007/11/20104729/ 
 
SurvivorScotland was developed to bring about a series of changes, and make 
a real difference for everyone who has been affected by childhood abuse.  
Scoping the possibility of having a forum is part of its work.  It would be naïve to 
suggest that such an approach would benefit everyone, or that recovery is 
possible for everyone, as each person’s experience and response are unique.  
Through working closely with survivors on this programme, however, some 
survivors have indicated that an important part of recovery from the trauma 
they have experienced, would be to tell their story, be believed, and have the 
pain that was caused fully acknowledged.  
 
Others have suggested that they would use such a forum to talk through the 
consequences of trauma, for example not being able to concentrate on school 
work, with a view to considering what could be done to assist them in practical 
ways.  So for some people, it might mean getting funding to access educational 
opportunities. For others, it might mean getting access to counselling or 
therapy.  For yet others, recognition of the harm is not about financial 
compensation. In the words of one survivor of in-care abuse: “… for me money 
is totally irrelevant here, it really doesn’t come into it…..I always ask what good 
will that do …how can money possibly cure the wasted years or the horrors that 
will live with me and these people all our lives?”  
 
Another reason for considering such an approach is to give the institutions and 
the staff concerned the chance to speak openly and honestly so that they can 
move on.  It is also important to be able to learn from mistakes of the past and 
inform good practice for the future.   
 
What a Scottish model would not do 
 
Some survivors have indicated that for them the criminal and civil justice 
systems in Scotland have not, at times, been able to deliver positive outcomes 
for survivors of institutional abuse.   
 

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Publications/2007/11/20104729/�
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Some factors that may contribute to such a feeling are- 
 

• the criminal justice system is about prosecution in the public interest and 
is not directly aimed at redress for individuals; 

• civil justice tends to focus on financial compensation; 
• both systems are aimed at determining particular issues and may not 

cover or determine all of the issues that survivors wish to be dealt with in 
relation to their experience; 

• the adversarial nature of the criminal and civil justice systems is generally 
not conducive to encouraging organisations to work with, or in the 
interests of, survivors on the key issues of change and improvement. 

 
These factors can undermine effective communication and understanding, and 
in some cases prevent mutually acceptable remedies being achieved.  Whilst 
the criminal and civil justice systems have an important role to play, the 
interests of survivors, of current service users, of organisations and institutions, 
of government and of the people of Scotland, may ultimately be served by 
introducing an additional mechanism for the discussion of survivors’ 
experiences that both helps survivors and goes some way to helping prevent 
children from having similar experiences in the future. 
 
Whatever the elements of an Acknowledgement and Accountability approach in 
Scotland, any such support would not be offered instead of an individual’s 
right to seek financial compensation through, for example, the criminal injuries 
compensation scheme or the courts system.  It might serve as an alternative to 
those who have said that taking action to bring a civil case, even with support, 
is not a viable option for them because of the stress involved in such an 
undertaking.  
 
Any forum is not intended as a way of bypassing legal justice either for those 
who have been abused or the alleged perpetrator.    
 
In summary, survivors of abuse will have had, and continue to have, their own 
routes to personal reparation. Acknowledgement and Accountability would be 
another choice which will be open to individuals to make.    
 
 
What are the challenges and opportunities for the institutions involved? 
 
A major challenge is that any forum would need to be operated in a 
reconciliatory manner for both survivors and institutions.  For this to be happen 
there will have to be clear boundaries on what the forum does and the pursuit 
of legal remedies through the courts.   
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Another challenge is the view that some survivors have that institutions are 
unwilling to participate in this type of forum, or that they are prevented from 
doing so because such involvement may lead to further litigation.  Yet many 
institutions provide high quality support for residents, and have acted on the 
findings of inquiries that have reported down the years.  For these institutions, 
the challenge is to cope with negative views about their efforts.  
 
There could be real benefits for institutions that willingly come forward to 
participate in a forum. It should enable them to learn from the past and in doing 
so to look to the future with confidence. The creation of a public and historical 
record from which agencies, policy makers and the public could all learn, could 
contribute directly to clear and measurable improvements in safeguarding 
children and young people in public care. 
 
 
Applying the lessons learnt from models in other countries to the 
Scottish context 
 
Annex A outlines several models from other countries, some of which might 
contribute to the design of a Scottish Acknowledgement and Accountability 
Forum.  There are also, as the Annex explains, different interpretations 
attached to words such as “truth,” “justice” or “reconciliation”.  It is essential that 
respondents consider the advantages and disadvantages of the models 
described before answering the consultation questions. 
 
The New Zealand experience, for example, may provide useful pointers here, 
Participants in the New Zealand Forum who were admitted to hospital as 
children or as adolescents described sexual and physical abuse and of 
becoming the target of sexual abuse from staff or other residents.  Many said 
they had been discharged without the skills needed to deal with adulthood and 
that they were adversely affected by their experiences. 
 
The official acknowledgement by the New Zealand State of the importance of 
the issue was valued from the outset, but the Forum itself stopped short of 
being a Commission of Inquiry that would have had the power to test and 
evaluate evidence.  So it was not about compensation or liability. It concluded 
its business by writing a report in the form of a position statement but did not 
include recommendations.  Those that participated in the New Zealand forum 
did so because they wanted to be taken seriously and knew that they were 
talking in an affirming environment, which was not checking for authenticity, but 
to make sense of what had happened.  The focus was on their experience, 
their perceptions of how they were treated, and the impact of those 
experiences and perceptions on their lives. 
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Access to services and support  
 
In other models, information, access to relevant services and agencies, 
including provision for access to counselling, was offered in lieu of 
compensation.  The underpinning aspiration in these arrangements was that 
individuals could be supported to move on in their lives so that they would be 
able to enjoy the same benefits as other citizens such as meaningful 
relationships and employment.  Commentary from informal discussion with 
survivors indicates that many endorse this perspective. 
 
The models present many different opportunities for restoration. Some involve 
financial compensation which can enable survivors to put in place the material 
conditions to support recovery and growth.  Other opportunities exist in relation 
to provision ‘in kind’ including counselling, supporting educational provision and 
training etc.  All of these might play a part in achieving a satisfactory resolution 
for all parties.  
 
For many survivors however, the real issues affecting their capacity to recover 
are less tangible.  These have been referred to above, but are nonetheless 
vitally important particularly for agencies and institutions to understand properly 
and to acknowledge fully. Issues of accountability, transparency, open 
acknowledgement and commitment to improvement have great significance for 
survivors.  
 
 
Survivor involvement 
 
It is clear that any model will have to be not only survivor- led, but have at its 
heart a robust support system.  This paper is only the start of the process, 
which will involve close liaison and alternative forms of discussion such as 
workshops or focus groups, with survivors and the organisations that represent 
them.  As indicated earlier, the aim is to have facilitated survivor consultation as 
part of the process for designing any model for Scotland. Access to short, 
medium and long term therapy and counselling through every stage will also be 
considered, as will access to education and training to compensate for lost 
opportunity and to increase the likelihood of gaining employment.  Enabling 
people on their journey of recovery through these and other appropriate means, 
could form part of any suggested compensation scheme.   
 
It is equally clear that Scotland should not sign up to an approach that may 
leave individuals exposed or adversely affected by any scheme that may 
evolve.  The Kaufman Report into the redress scheme in Nova Scotia, found 
that it ‘’left in its wake true victims of abuse who are now assumed by many to 
have defrauded the Government, employees who have been branded as 
abusers without appropriate recourse and a public confused and unenlightened 



St Andrew’s House, Regent Road, Edinburgh  EH1 3DG 
www.scotland.gov.uk abcde abc a  
 

6

about the extent to which young people were or were not abused’’.  Any forum 
set up in consequence of this consultation, would need to conduct its 
proceedings in a way that respected the dignity and human rights of all the 
participants, in particular their rights under the European Convention on Human 
Rights, such as the Article 6 right to a fair trial, and the Article 8 right to respect 
for private and family life.  
 
 
Next steps  
 
It is envisaged that the Scottish Government will take the lead role in facilitating 
and supporting the necessary developmental work, if it is agreed to progress an 
initial test or pilot of the Acknowledgement and Accountability forum.  
Experiences in other areas have shown that it is important for success that 
Government and its officials should be accountable for design and 
implementation.  But the Forum itself should be independent of Government, 
and the validation process (that is the process by which it is decided who 
should be entitled to give evidence and who may be called to respond to 
survivors’ testimony), needs to be managed by people independent of 
Government.  Government must also deal with any financial implications and 
should build in, from the outset, mechanisms to permit ongoing assessment 
and improvement.  However, wherever possible, changes mid-stream should 
be avoided since these could compound the harm to those affected.  People 
who were abused should be respected, included in the design and 
implementation of any redress process and have access to comprehensive 
information so they can make informed choices about their participation in the 
process.  
 
As a starting point, any validation process will not be required where there have 
been findings made in previous judicial or administrative proceedings.  It must 
include safeguards to protect against unproven accusations and appropriate 
measures to respect the dignity and privacy interests of both claimants and 
alleged abusers.  And, where abuse has occurred, we must ensure that those 
who are responsible for abuse, are held legally accountable where possible. 
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It is hoped that the Forum may:  
 
Address the full range of needs of those 
who were abused, by a range of 
measures. 

This might include compensation, 
counselling, education and retraining, 
medical or dental services, 
acknowledgments and apologies, and 
establishing a historical record of the 
abuse.  

Recognise and seek to reconcile 
competing needs and interests. 

For example, maintaining the 
confidentiality of victims, may, at times, 
conflict with the need to prevent future 
abuse. Alternatively, a process that does 
not compound the harm done to abuse 
victims, may compete with the interest in 
ensuring that individuals are not falsely 
stigmatised as abusers. An appropriate 
balance must be struck. 

Where possible recognise the needs of 
the families and communities of people 
who were abused and seek ways of 
addressing those needs 

Ensuring appropriate support systems in 
place for all. 

Where it involves a validation process, 
attempt to minimise the potential harm of 
the process itself upon those affected. 

This means that the emotional, 
psychological or physical impact of prior 
abuse felt by victims should not be 
unnecessarily compounded and those 
who are innocent of abuse or of 
wrongdoing should not be unnecessarily 
harmed.  

Be enduring. It should complement what 
must follow. 

This means that, where abuse has 
occurred, the response should seek to 
contribute to reconciliation and healing.  
Whether or not abuse has occurred, the 
response should recognise the need for 
its institutions to operate safely and 
effectively in the future.  It should 
promote a healthy environment at the 
institutions, both for their residents and 
for those who work there.  

Strive to prevent abuse from occurring in 
the future  

Contribute to public education and 
awareness.  
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The following questions seek your views on whether Scotland should adopt an 
acknowledgement and accountability model and how this might be done. 
 
 
CONSULTATION QUESTIONS 
 

1. Should Scotland trial an acknowledgement and accountability forum? 
 

2. If so, do you think ‘acknowledgement and accountability’ is an 
appropriate title, or would you prefer other terms to be used? 

 
3. If you think it should be adopted, which of the following elements 

would need to be included in such an approach: 
 

 Establishing an historical record as an act of remembrance; 
 Identifying for current institutions additional ways of safeguarding 
children and young people in care; 

 Recognition of levels of accountability from the individual abuser 
through to Scottish society as a whole; 

 Acknowledgement and apology; 
 Acceptance of levels of accountability from the individual abuser 
through to Scottish society as a whole; 

 Public recognition of the survivors’ experience; 
 Access for survivors to short, medium and long-term therapy and 
counselling as necessary;  

 Access for survivors to education and training to compensate for 
lost opportunity and to increase the likelihood of gaining 
employment; 

 Enhanced access to financial compensation for survivors. 
 

4. Who would be eligible to apply and what criteria might be appropriate 
for determining which applications should succeed? 

 
5. If you don’t think that acknowledgement and accountability is the way 

forward, what would you like to see in place instead? 
 

6. Available research emphasises the importance of having survivors 
shaping what a forum would look like and what it would do. Would you 
agree that this is the case and, if so, how best can this be achieved?  

 
7. What additional involvement should there be to help shape the forum? 
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8. The experience of other governments indicates that it is also important 
to involve family members. Do you agree and, if so, how can this be 
achieved, given that for some survivors, certain family members may 
be safe and supportive, others unsafe and unsupportive? 

 
9. It is also essential to get accurate staff perspectives. How would we 

set about doing this? 
 

10. Focusing on the mechanisms and process of the approach, who 
should lead the work and how should these individuals be appointed?  

 
11. Testing out the approach in one geographical area may be an 

appropriate way to begin. What are your views on this? 
 

12. Public awareness and understanding is critical. How do we go 
about achieving this? 

 
 
Please feel free to add any other information or views that you consider 
important. 
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ANNEX A  
 
TRUTH, RECONCILIATION AND REDRESS: 
 
EXAMPLES OF MODELS AND KEY PRINCIPLES 
 
What exactly is a truth and reconciliation commission?  
 
There is no one simple answer. This is because a variety of  models of Truth 
Commissions (TRs),  Truth & Reconcilation Commissions (TRCs)  or 
Compensation Board or Redress schemes  which incorporate some TRC 
principles,  have been followed in different countries.  The very words “Truth” 
“Justice” and “Reconciliation” can cause disagreement and controversy when 
people try to decide if they should support something of this kind.  
 
 
Background 
 
Many Truth Commissions have been established across the world, although a 
substantial majority have related to armed conflicts or dictatorships, to torture, 
rape and other abuses in war or civil disturbances.  A minority have related to 
abuses of adults in psychiatric care, or abuses of children and young people in 
care, or the large-scale removal of children from their own parents and 
communities (for instance the aboriginal peoples of Australia and Canada). 
 
Therefore most Commissions have been authorised by Governments, usually 
those which have replaced tyrannies or military dictatorships, and who wish to 
make a formal accounting of human rights abuses by earlier political regimes.  
However, pressure across many countries has increasingly grown for 
commissions of various kinds to investigate, and make some form of reparation 
for, large-scale maltreatment of the most vulnerable and stigmatised members 
of society - particularly children in the care of the State, of the Churches or 
other institutions. 
 
 
Key elements of truth and reconciliation programmes 
 
In its pure form a Truth and Reconciliation Commission takes a “restorative 
justice” approach in attempting to make peace with the past by investigating 
and publicly acknowledging abuses, torture or other human mistreatment over 
a set period.  The vocabulary surrounding this approach emphasises the 
importance of ending collective societal denial, using the Commission process 
to heal the social and political fabric as far as possible, and to bring about 
lasting cultural change. 
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It is officially sanctioned, authorised and empowered by the State.  This is in 
order to make access to the process and to the information provided through 
the process easier; to provide greater security for the information which is 
generated (e.g. to reduce the likelihood of vigilante reprisals) and most 
important, to signal that the findings will be taken seriously.  Underpinning the 
process is the belief that the public or official exposure of truth is itself a form of 
justice. 
 
Several different models of commission or redress have been tried, and a few 
examples are summarised below. 
 
 
New developments in Canada: 
 
The latest development in Canada is the launch, in June this year, of the 
independent Truth & Reconciliation Commission in respect of former Indian 
Residential Schools. (IRS).  It will run for five years. Advised by an IRS Survivor 
Committee and chaired by a senior judge, it will give anyone affected by the 
IRS experience a chance to come forward with personal experiences in a “safe, 
respectful and culturally appropriate” setting. 
 
The TRC aims to: 
 
• Research and examine the conditions giving rise to the IRS legacy. 
• Create an accurate, public historical record and fill the blank pages of 

Canada’s history. 
• Contribute to a process of truth, healing and reconciliation and help to 

rebuild relationships between Canada’s aboriginal and non-aboriginal 
peoples. 

 
This TRC is determined to make practical steps towards genuine change by 
preparing a historical record on the policies and operations of the schools, 
making a report with future recommendations establishing a national research 
centre, hosting national events to foster awareness and public education, and 
supporting a commemoration initiative. 
 
However, the TRC is neither a public inquiry nor a formal legal process, does 
not have subpoena powers to compel attendance, and cannot make findings on 
individual misconduct unless this is already established by law or by admission.  
It appears to be set up to allow criminal or civil actions to proceed separately, 
and must ensure its conduct “does not jeopardise any legal proceeding”. 
 
Further information on this initiative is available at the website www.trc-cvr.ca 
 
 

http://www.trc-cvr.ca/�
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South Africa: amnesty as a feature 
 
The most famous example of any “Truth and Reconciliation” programme is the 
South African one. It was brought about by the National Unity and 
Reconciliation Act 1995 to investigate the nature, causes and extent of gross 
violations of human rights during the apartheid era and liberation struggle.  It 
ran from 1996 to 1998, and reported its findings in 2004.  
 
It granted amnesty to those who made full disclosures, giving victims the 
opportunity to talk through their experiences and to seek reparation.  Amnesty 
is a controversial issue and is not necessarily a feature of other programmes 
elsewhere. The process consisted of three Committees running in tandem – 
one cataloguing human rights violations, one making decisions on the granting 
of amnesty and one making decisions on reparation.  
 
In South Africa, narrative or personal truths, emerging especially through 
victims’ and ’ public  testimony, sought to ensure that individual as well as 
collective acts of oppression could never be forgotten.  It was in that sense an 
insurance against “collective amnesia” in the future. 
 
Much of this type of approach, in its purest form, is underpinned by religious 
belief - particularly the concept of forgiveness.  This in turn is associated with 
Christian approaches.  So some of the hearings placed individuals under 
considerable pressure to express remorse, with some refusing to do so on the 
basis that their behaviour was what was expected of them in their secular role 
(such as police or army), at that time and in their culture.  That may become a 
significant consideration in the Scottish context, if such a model was to be used 
with faith organisations such as the Churches.  
 
Archbishop Desmond Tutu, however, made cultural links as well as religious 
ones: he pointed out that restorative justice reflected a fundamental, venerable 
African value, of healing social relationships at the expense of exacting 
vengeance.  Other societies may thus be able to identify cultural values which 
accord with their chosen principles of T&R. 
 
 
Irish Republic: redress model 
 
Truth and reconciliation models vary over whether or not they include a redress 
process.  Such a process is designed to provide financial and other 
compensation.  
 
Redress is usually time-limited.  It begins with directly engaging with survivors 
in negotiating the elements of the programme, such as the harms covered, the 
validation process and the compensation and benefits offered. It is intended to 
be less formal and costly than judicial options. 
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For instance, the Irish Residential Institutions Redress Board in 2002 was 
brought about by the Residential Institutions Redress Board Act.  It set out to 
make awards to those who claimed to have been abused whilst in care. 
Individuals had to present their cases to a Board involving both legal and policy 
experts.  It was a non-fault compensation body which did not decide on liability: 
that means individuals could still take court action for aspects of suffering not 
covered by the Redress Board award.  A sliding scale of payments reflected 
the range of suffering experienced. This appears to have worked well, and 
there is no record to date of any significant dissatisfaction with the process or 
outcomes, either from survivors or staff. 
 
Nova Scotia, Canada: redress model 
 
Again this was not a TRC as such, but a form of redress scheme only. 
 
After public allegations of physical and sexual abuse by former residents of 
youth detention centres in Nova Scotia grew in the early 1990s, a judicial report 
found evidence of serious abuses at the Nova Scotia School for Boys.  The 
Justice Department set up an alternative dispute resolution programme and 
offered out of court settlements to victims of this home and others.  However 
financial compensation was awarded readily on the basis of unsworn 
statements, and little corroboration, and employees were not allowed to 
address abuse allegations made against them.  There were claims that fraud 
was going on, and angry protests of injustice among ex- staff, while victims of 
abuse for their part found very small numbers of staff were ever prosecuted.  
 
Nobody was sure of the truth or extent of actual abuse, while different mass 
media in Nova Scotia took radically different positions.  The government not 
only paid about 56 million dollars in compensation to claimants, but felt bound 
to offer compensation to more than 150 former employees as wrongly accused 
people.  The critical Kaufman report remarked that this poorly planned redress 
scheme “left in its wake true victims of abuse who are now assumed by many 
to have defrauded the Government, employees who have been branded as 
abusers without appropriate recourse, and a public confused and 
unenlightened about the extent to which young people were or were not 
abused.”  
 
 
New Zealand: a public acknowledgment model 
 
The New Zealand Government adopted, between 2004 and 2007, a “hybrid” 
model which incorporated elements of both reconciliation and redress. 
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Its confidential debates allowed former in-patients of psychiatric hospitals, their 
families and staff members to speak formally about their experiences in 
psychiatric institutions before November 1992.  After some lobbying, 
Government had decided on this approach, which was accompanied by 
legislation, creating safeguards to uphold individuals’ rights to financial redress 
for abuse after that date.  
 
Confidential discussions, led by independent panels, were set up with clearly 
agreed terms of reference signed up to in advance by attendees.  These 
included family and staff members.  
 
As with the Scottish experience, participants admitted to hospital as children or 
adolescents described sexual and physical abuse and of becoming the target 
of sexual abuse from staff or other residents.  Many said they had been 
discharged without the skills needed to deal with adulthood and were still 
paralysed by their experiences. 
 
The official acknowledgement by the State of the importance of the issue was 
valued from the outset.  However, these discussions stopped short of being a 
Commission of Inquiry with powers to test and evaluate evidence.  Thus the 
Forum was not about financial compensation or liability.  The final report was a 
position statement, but did not include recommendations.  Those that came did 
so because they wanted to be taken seriously and knew that they were talking 
in an affirming environment which was not “checking” for authenticity but trying 
to make sense of what had happened.  The focus was on conditions, treatment 
and the impact of the experience on their lives. 
 
Information, access to relevant services and agencies, including provision for 
access to counselling was offered in lieu of financial compensation.  This may 
have relevance to Scotland given that survivors’ support organisations indicate 
that most survivors’ main concern is not for financial compensation, but for full 
acknowledgment, and support which enables them to lead fulfilling lives.   
 
Many participants told the Forum that they valued the opportunity for their story 
to be heard by those in authority and in Government, and reported positive 
personal outcomes.  While a minority considered it to be a cynical exercise to 
avoid a pay-out, others viewed it more positively and many saw it as a way of 
informing the Government so that - they hoped - history would not repeat itself.  
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HOW TO RESPOND TO THIS DISCUSSION PAPER 
 
Deadline for receipt of responses 
 
We invite written responses to this consultation paper by 16 January 2009.  
Please also complete and return the respondent information form 
attached to this letter. 
 
Address for responses 
 
Please send your electronic response, including completed respondent 
information form, to: 
 
survivorscotlandfeedback@scotland.gsi.gov.uk 
 
If you would prefer to send a hard copy please send to:  
 
Acknowledgement and Accountability Consultation 
Adult Care and Support Division 
Scottish Government 
Area 2-East Rear 
St Andrew’s House 
Regents Road 
Edinburgh 
EH1 3DG 
 
 
Comments, queries, alternative formats 
 
If you have any comments or queries about this consultation document or if you 
would like it in hard copy or in an alternative format, please contact Jeannie 
Hunter on 0131 244 3214 or e-mail jeannie.hunter@scotland.gsi.gov.uk 
 
Scottish Government website 
 
Along with all other Scottish Government consultation exercises, this 
consultation document can be viewed online on the Scottish Government 
consultation web pages at 
http://www.scotland.gov.uk/consultations.  You can telephone Freephone 0800 
77 1234 to find out where your nearest public internet access point is. 

mailto:survivorscotlandfeedback@scotland.gsi.gov.uk�
mailto:jeannie.hunter@scotland.gsi.gov.uk�
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Handling your response 
 
We need to know how you wish your response to be handled and, in particular, 
whether you are happy for your response to be made public.  Please complete 
and return (either on-line or by post if you are completing the consultation 
manually) the Respondent Information Form as this will ensure that we treat 
your response appropriately.  If you ask for your response not to be published 
we will regard it as confidential, and we will treat it accordingly. 
 
You should be aware that the Scottish Government is subject to the provisions 
of the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 and would therefore have to 
consider any request made to it under the Act for information relating to 
responses made to this consultation exercise. 
 
Where respondents give permission for their response to be made public, these 
will be made available to the public in the Scottish Government Library and on 
the Scottish Government consultation web pages.  We will check all responses 
where agreement to publish has been given for any potentially defamatory 
material before logging them in the library or placing them on the website.  You 
can make arrangements to view responses by contacting the Scottish 
Government Library on 0131 244 4552.  Responses can be copied and sent to 
you, but a charge may be made for this service. 
 
Analysis and reporting of responses 
 
Following the closing date, all responses will be analysed and considered along 
with any other available evidence to help us reach decisions.  We will issue a 
report on this consultation process.  
 
Comments and complaints 
 
If you have any comments about how this consultation exercise has been 
conducted, please send them to:  
 
Jeannie Hunter 
Adult Care and Support Division 
Scottish Government 
Area 2-East Rear 
St Andrew’s House 
Regent Road 
Edinburgh 
EH1 3DG 
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THE SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION PROCESS 
 
Consultation is an essential and important aspect of Scottish Government 
working methods. Given the wide-ranging areas of work of the Scottish 
Government, there are many varied types of consultation.  However, in general, 
Scottish Government consultation exercises aim to provide opportunities for all 
those who wish to express their opinions on a proposed area of work to do so 
in ways which will inform and enhance that work. 
 
The Scottish Government encourages consultation that is thorough, effective 
and appropriate to the issue under consideration and the nature of the target 
audience.  Consultation exercises take account of a wide range of factors, and 
no two exercises are likely to be the same. 
 
Typically Scottish Government consultations involve a written paper inviting 
answers to specific questions or more general views about the material 
presented.  Written papers are distributed to organisations and individuals with 
an interest in the issue, and they are also placed on the Scottish Government 
web site enabling a wider audience to access the paper and submit their 
responses.  Consultation exercises may also involve seeking views in a 
number of different ways, such as through public meetings, focus groups 
or questionnaire exercises.  Copies of all the written responses received to a 
consultation exercise (except those where the individual or organisation 
requested confidentiality) are placed in the Scottish Government library at 
Saughton House, Edinburgh (K Spur, Saughton House, Broomhouse Drive, 
Edinburgh, EH11 3XD, telephone 0131 244 4565). 
 
All Scottish Government consultation papers and related publications (e.g., 
analysis of response reports) can be accessed at 
http://www.scotland.gov.uk/consultations 
 
The views and suggestions detailed in consultation responses are analysed 
and used as part of the decision making process, along with a range of other 
available information and evidence.  Depending on the nature of the 
consultation exercise the responses received may: 
 

• indicate the need for policy development or review; 
• inform the development of a particular policy; 
• help decisions to be made between alternative policy proposals; and 
• be used to finalise legislation before it is implemented. 

 
Final decisions on the issues under consideration will also take account of a 
range of other factors, including other available information and research 
evidence. 

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/consultations�
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While details of particular circumstances described in a response to a 
consultation exercise may usefully inform the policy process, 
consultation exercises cannot address individual concerns and 
comments, which should be directed to the relevant public body. 
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RESPONDENT INFORMATION 
 
 
CONSULTATION ON THE PROPOSAL TO DEVELOP AND 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND ACCOUNTABILITY APPROACH FOR ADULT 
SURVIVORS OF CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE 
 
Respondent Information 
 
Please complete the details below and return it with your response. This will 
help ensure we handle your response appropriately.  If you are a survivor, it 
may be that you would like to make your views known anonymously. Thank you 
for your help. 
 
Name:  …………………………………………………………………………….. 
 
 
Job Title:  …………………………………………………………………………. 
 
 
Full postal address: 
 

………………………………………………………………………………. 
 
………………………………………………………………………………. 
 
………………………………………………………………………………. 

 
 
 
1. Are you responding: (please tick one box) 
 
(a) as an individual � now go to question 2 and then question 4 
 
(b) on behalf of a group / organisation � now go to question 3 and then 
question 4 
 
2. Responding as an individual (please tick one box) 
 
2a. Do you agree to your response being made available to the public in the 
Scottish Government library and / or on the Scottish Government website? 
 
Yes � now go to question 2b 
 
No �  we will treat your response as confidential 
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2b. You have not requested confidentiality.  We will therefore make your 
response available to the public on the following basis (please tick one of the 
following boxes) 
 
Yes, make my response, name and address available � 
 
Yes, make my response and name available, but not my address � 
 
Yes, make my response available, but not my name or address � 
 
 
3. Responding on behalf of a group or organisation 
 
The name and address of your organisation will be made available to the public 
in the Scottish Government library and / or on the Scottish Government 
website). 
 
 
Are you also content for your response to be made available? 
 
Yes � 
 
No �  we will treat your response as confidential 
 
 
4. Sharing responses / future engagement 
 
We will share your response internally with other Scottish Government policy 
teams who may be addressing the issues you discuss.  They may wish to 
contact you again in the future, but we require your permission to do so.  
Are you content for the Scottish Government to contact you again in the 
future in relation to this consultation response? 
 
Yes � 
 
No � 
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